First-Year Council

Meeting #5, January 22, 2010
Minutes
Present:
David Barsky, Joanne Pedersen, Geoffrey Gilmore, Pat Morris, Andres Favela, Kimber Quinney, Dilcie Perez, Marshall Whittlesey, Terri Metzger, Yvonne Meulemans.
Staff: 

Joan Groom
1) Welcome and Introductions: David Barsky welcomed the group and convened the meeting.

2) Agenda: Agenda approved by general consent.  

3) Minutes: Motion passes to approve Minutes from Meeting #4 with one spelling correction
4) Chair’s Report (David Barsky):

1) Sally Serrin is continuing to post FYC minutes and associated attachments:  http://www2.csusm.edu/academic_programs/fyc.htm. Not all FYC Agendas will be archived on the FYC website, however, we will continue to post the most recent FYC Agenda.  The main reason for posting the FYC minutes is to provide the entire campus with an easily accessible way to monitor the activities of the FYC.  An archive of FYC minutes will also be valuable for documenting the discussions and accomplishments of the FYC.  David requests that any handouts distributed to the FYC be forwarded to him electronically so they can easily be included as attachments to the minutes.

2) David (as FYC Chair) announced that he has scheduled regular FYC update meetings with both the Provost/VP of Academic Affairs and the VP of Student Affairs.

3) Deborah Bennett (Nursing faculty) is the 2009-10 recipient of the Outstanding Faculty Award for Outstanding Lecturer.  We will be extending an invitation for her to join the FYC for the three semesters Spring 2010 – Spring 2011.

4) The FYC still has open seats for:

a. A Department Chair from a department that offers a high percentage of first-year courses.  David plans to contact Victor Rocha about possibilities.

b. Two seats for students: One for an ASI representative and the other from our First-Year Honor Society. Joanne Pedersen was asked to contact ASI to name a student representative. Joanne Pedersen will contact the Honor Society to see if they will send a representative (the President is over-committed and declined the original invitation in the Fall).
5) Report from the 12/21/10 Closing the Achievement Gap (CAG) Delivery Team Meeting (David Barsky, Pat Morris)
The CAG delivery team (Emily Cutrer, Pat Worden, David Barsky, Lorena Meza, Janet McDaniel, April Grommo and Pat Morris) met yesterday. All campus reports that were due on 12/24/09 have been submitted to the Chancellor’s Office.  The CSUSM CAG team is waiting for formal feedback regarding our CAG report.  David and Pat restated the CAG objective for our campus. There are actually several achievement gaps that campuses are being asked to close:

· Gap in overall 6-year graduation rates for incoming freshmen between CSUSM and the 75th percentile in a group of national peers

· Gap in overall 6-year graduation rates for incoming freshmen between under-represented minorities (URMs) and non-URM students at CSUSM

· Similar gaps in graduation rates for transfer students.

Although CAG will be looking at the last bullet, this is not an FYC issue. Because of a number of steps already taken over the past several years, the campus is in good position to meet both of the first two goals (indeed, for the second, our goal is to completely close the gap, not just reduce it).

The CAG team must report our CAG progress to the CO on a monthly basis.  With this in mind David highlighted the ten CAG Action Steps that have been assigned to the FYC and six other action items that have been charged to other campus groups (see the written report attached to the minutes that was provided on the agenda).  

Before discussing the CAG Action Steps, there was a suggestion that we explore why first-year students chose to stay at CSUSM.  Understanding why students choose to stay at San Marcos will help us to identify strengths that we will want to maintain and build upon. There does not seem to be much institutional analysis of sophomores. Perhaps a focus group with sophomores might shed light on this. We should also search for institutional data our campus may have on first-year students who don’t return to CSUSM; perhaps we can explore the using National Clearing House Data to see if we can track where our students go. FYC should be looking at data like this on a systematic recurring basis. 

The remainder of this meeting was spent discussing the formation of FYC sub-committees that will oversee the various FYC CAG Action Steps. The FYC developed timelines/Groups for the following CAG Action Steps:

i. Continue to expand Summer Academy, Summer Bridge and CAMP and launch Summer Start in summer 2010 for incoming first time freshmen.

A timeline for this Action Step might include deadlines such as the point will we have mailed out the letters, set up voice mail box, etc.) The planning group for this action step will be David Barsky, Geoff Gilmore, Joanne Pedersen, Kyle Owens, Minerva Gonzalez, and Dawn Formo. David will be the convener.
ii. FYC and CoAS will work together to ensure adequate capacities and scheduling for key First Year courses. 

The basic issue here might be stated as a question: How do we make block registration work in June as well as in August? The planning group for this action step will be David Barsky, Andres Favela, and Dawn Formo and/or Graham Oberem. David will be the convener.

iii. By Spring 2010, create a First Year webpage that includes all of the materials/services for first-year students to succeed; develop a plan for keeping website maintained.


The planning group for this action step will be Geoff Gilmore, Jennie Goldman, Sally Serrin and Yvette Avera. Geoff will be the convener.

iv. Increase professional development opportunities for the instructors of first year students.

The planning group for this action step will be Kim Quinney, Joanne Pedersen, Terri Metzger, Radhika Ramamurthi, Catherine Cucinella. Kim will be the convener.

v. Increase professional development opportunities to help faculty meet the needs of “at risk” first-year students.


We will need to define what “at risk” means for our campus (e.g., students facing academic, financial, and language barriers). The planning group for this action step will be the planning group for the previous one, except that the first step will be to invite experts who have knowledge of the various risks. Individuals and programs mentioned here included Shana Bass (Faculty Mentoring Program), CAMP, EOP, Maureen DuPont, John Segoria, and Bridget Blanshan.
vi. Establish, refine and maintain first year learning communities.

The planning group for this action step will be Joanne Pedersen, April Grommo, and Kim Quinney. Joanne will be the convener.

vii. By Fall 2010, complete Lower-Division Roadmaps (LDRs) for all majors, refer FY students to these in advance of Orientation, and use these at FY Orientations and other venues; ensure easy access to LDRs on the website; ensure easy access to LDRs on the website; create an interactive website for students to track their progress in completing courses, etc. It should be possible for students to import their roadmaps into a “schedule planner” in PeopleSoft.

The planning group for this action step will be David Barsky, Joanne Pedersen, April Grommo, and Kim Quinney. David will be the convener.
viii. Implement block registration by fall 2011 for first time freshmen in the most popular majors.


Note that ELM and EPT scores will need to be available, and some information (probably only obtainable directly from the students) about their language-other-than-English proficiency would be necessary to implement this, but – if we could get that (e.g., by having students give us that through a website before orientation – then LDRs tell us what an optimal selection of courses would be. The planning group for this action step will be David Barsky, Joanne Pedersen, April Grommo, Dilcie Perez, Teri Metzger and the new Registrar (scheduled/hoped to begin later this semester). David will be the convener.
ix. Implement and assess supplemental instruction programs in math and science.


The planning group for this action step will be Geoff Gilmore, Dick Bray and Suzanne Hizer. Geoff will be the convener.

x. Develop clear articulation and distribution of GELOs.


The group working on this action step will be the General Education Committee. As GEC Chair, Yvonne Meulemans will be asked to develop a timeline.
These planning groups will in many cases be the nuclei of larger work groups with additional people being recruited from outside the FYC. Because David will need to report back to the CAG Delivery Team on timelines soon after our next meeting, our immediate focus is on mapping out the projects, determining what the main pieces in each of these action steps is going to be, how they need to be sequenced and related, developing a timeline and determining who will actually be doing the work. In developing the timelines, the initial planning groups should regard the general timeframe for these action steps as being this year and next. The groups should bring these timelines back to the FYC for review at our next meeting (February 12).

6) Website Development Update/Demonstration (Geoffrey Gilmore). 

Geoff Gilmore previewed the new First Year Student website.

· The FYC was impressed with the new site; it looks on schedule for going live before acceptance letters are mailed out. One constructive comment offered had to do with consistency of labels used in the main text and in the navigation menu on the left side of the pages.

· David Barsky confirmed that Sally Serrin would be available to perform updates on the website, but noted that we need a “manual” so that she knows which parts need to be regularly updated, what the update cycle should be, and who was responsible for providing the information in the updates.

· The FYC remembered a concern expressed by Dawn Formo at the last meeting that the site be beta-tested before it is rolled out to students. Dilcie suggested that perhaps the O-Team could be used as testers.

· David barsky was asked to begin discussions with Cathy Bauer in Communications to obtain a prominent location for the website on the campus webpage.
NOTE: Due to time constraints remaining items on the agenda were not covered,

Action Items:

1. Fill vacant seats on the FYC
· David Barsky to contact Deborah Bennett regarding joining the FYC.

· David Barsky to contact Victor Rocha to get the vacant CoAS Department Chair seat on the FYC filled.
· Joanne Pedersen to contact ASI for the ASI representative

· Joanne Pedersen to contact the FY Honor Society to see if they will send a representative in place of their president
2. Focus group for sophomores – to explore “why they stayed or why they transferred.” Including data analysis. (IPA)

3. Website development.

· Continue development of the FYC website with site roll out scheduled for this spring with link on the CSUSM home page.
· David Barsky to lobby for placement on CSUSM home page

· Beta-testing by students

4. For the CAG Plan reporting. Planning groups should submit a brief report (keep to a few sentences or bulleted statements) as to what is being done and the time frame over a semester or two (or three) with projected dates of key mileposts.

NEXT FYC MEETING:
Friday, 2-12
KEL 3010
10am – 12noon

Remaining Spring 2010 FYC meetings:

Friday, 3-5

KEL 3010
10am – 12noon

Friday, 3-19

KEL 3010
10am – 12noon

Friday, 4-9

KEL 3010
10am – 12noon

Friday, 4-30

KEL 3010
10am – 12noon

Report from the 12/21/10 Closing the Achievement Gap (CAG) Delivery Team Meeting (David Barsky, Pat Morris)

· No formal feedback yet from the Chancellor’s Office on our campus report

· FYC has been asked to develop project plans for the following CAG Action Steps:

i. Continue to expand Summer Academy, Summer Bridge and CAMP, and launch Summer Start in Summer 2010 for incoming first-time freshmen.

ii. For fall 2010 and beyond, FYC and CoAS will work together to ensure adequate scheduling capacity for key first-year courses.

iii. By Spring 2010, create a First year webpage that includes all of the materials and services that first-year students need to succeed; develop a plan for keeping this website maintained.

iv. Increase professional development opportunities for the instructors of first-year students.

v. Increase professional development opportunities to help faculty meet the needs of “at-risk” [first-year] students.

vi. Establish, refine and maintain first-year learning communities.

vii. By Fall 2010, complete Lower-Division Roadmaps (LDRs) for all majors, refer FY students to these in advance of Orientation, and use these at FY Orientations and other venues; ensure easy access to LDRs on the website; ensure easy access to LDRs on the website; create an interactive website for students to track their progress in completing courses, etc.

viii. By Fall 2011, implement block registration for first-time freshmen in the most popular majors (including undeclared).

ix. Implement and assess Supplemental Instruction programs in math and science.

x. Develop clear articulation and distribution of General Education Learning Outcomes.

· To give context, other action items for which project plans are being developed elsewhere include:
i. Develop and promote strategies to encourage students to take the ELM and EPT exams earlier.

ii. By Spring 2011, implement an early warning system for first-year students and expand to all students by Spring 2012, e.g., mid-semester progress reports and phone-a-thons to first-year students

iii. For Fall 2010 and beyond, IPA will provide instructional units with data about student course needs to help departments build schedules that facilitate graduation

iv. For fall 2010, generate data on 6-year graduation rates by major and establish process for addressing program-specific issues

v. Determine how faculty would like to be involved in the First year (other than providing instruction). What partnership opportunities with other units are possible/feasible? What can these other units do to facilitate involvement?

vi. Work with units that sponsor co-curricular programming (e.g., Arts and Lectures) in their promotional efforts to specifically target first-year students and to include language that emphasizes diversity in the programmed events
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